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Special Committee of the Whole

  

DATE: Tuesday, June 20, 2023    WARD(S): ALL 
 

TITLE: REGIONAL GOVERNMENT ANALYSIS 
 

FROM:  
Nick Spensieri, City Manager 

 

ACTION: FOR INFORMATION 

 

Purpose: 
To provide an update and analysis of the Ontario government's actions about regional 
government, specifically, the passage of Bill 112, Hazel McCallion Act (Peel 
Dissolution), 2023 legislation. This Special Committee of the Whole presents the first 
opportunity to provide an analysis of Bill 112 since the legislation's passage on June 8, 
2023. 
 

 

Report Highlights: 
 The Ontario government is moving swiftly to implement the recently passed Bill 

112, Hazel McCallion Act (Peel Dissolution), 2023. The province says its 
expedited timeline continues to be informed by its ongoing efforts to streamline 
decision-making, eliminate duplication and address housing supply challenges. 

 The Ontario government will further appoint facilitators to determine whether 
other existing upper-tier governments are necessary to deliver critical services, 
including York Region. 

 Ontario’s regional government model has been in place for almost 50 years and, 
while Bill 112 is consistent with previous announcements made by the province, 
the rapid and decisive way in which the legislation was introduced and passed 
reflects the urgency with which the province is determined to make changes. 

 Vaughan is a significant contributor to York Region’s property tax base and 
development charge collections, and it has evolved into a large, growing, 
sophisticated municipality that keeps property taxes low while delivering service 
excellence for its residents. 

 Additional in-depth analysis of governance, budget and service delivery is 
required to understand and prepare for the impact of the facilitation process, 
should similar legislation to Bill 112 be proposed for York Region, or should any 
other structural changes be advanced for York Region. 
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Recommendation: 
 
1. THAT this report be received for information. 

 

Background: 
 
The Ontario government is moving swiftly to implement the recently passed Bill 
112, Hazel McCallion Act (Peel Dissolution), 2023. The province says its expedited 
timeline continues to be informed by its ongoing efforts to address the housing 
supply challenges. 
 
On May 18, 2023, the Ontario government announced Bill 112, Hazel McCallion Act 
(Peel Dissolution), 2023, and the legislation passed on June 8. This new law will 
dissolve the Region of Peel upper-tier government, which provides shared services like 
public health, to the lower-tier municipalities of Brampton, Caledon and Mississauga. 
 
Consistent with the legislation and the province's public statements on Bill 112, the 
Ontario government is establishing a transition board of up to five people to implement 
this change in local government and, if needed, oversee the financial affairs of Peel and 
its lower-tier municipalities to help ensure prudent financial stewardship until dissolution. 
The transition board will provide recommendations to the province to dissolve and 
transfer the assets of the Region of Peel, transition the services provided by the Region, 
including whether joint municipal service boards or other entities or arrangements 
should be established, and help Brampton, Caledon, and Mississauga prepare to 
become single-tier municipalities on January 1, 2025, when the proposed changes will 
come into effect. Names of the board members are expected to be announced shortly 
now that Bill 112 is the law. 
 
The province’s decision to expedite the legislation's approval is part of the Ontario 
government’s ongoing efforts to deliver on shared provincial-municipal priorities like the 
housing supply shortages and particularly the building of 1.5 million new homes by 
2031. 
 
Peel Region municipalities currently have approximately 1.5 million residents and are 
expected to grow to over 2 million by 2041. These municipalities have collectively 
agreed to housing pledges totalling 246,000 new homes by 2031 – 120,000 in 
Mississauga, 113,000 in Brampton, and 13,000 in Caledon. 
 
Similarly, in March 2023, Vaughan Council approved achieving the Ontario 
government's Housing Pledge and the City's provincially mandated housing targets to 
facilitate the construction of 42,000 new homes in the city by 2031. 
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The Ontario government is going to appoint facilitators to determine whether 
other existing upper-tier governments are necessary to deliver critical services, 
including York Region. 
 
In an Ontario government news release from May 18, 2023 about Bill 112, the province 
also announced that in the coming weeks, the Ontario government would further name 
regional facilitators to assess the upper-tier municipalities of Durham, Halton, Niagara, 
Simcoe, Waterloo and York. These facilitators will be tasked with reviewing whether the 
upper-tier government continues to be relevant to the needs of its communities or 
whether the lower-tier municipalities are mature enough to pursue dissolution. Where 
they recommend that a two-tier government is still required, the facilitators will also 
make recommendations on how they can more effectively respond to the issues facing 
Ontario’s fast-growing municipalities today, particularly when it comes to meeting 
municipal housing pledges and tackling the housing supply crisis. 
 
Ontario’s regional government model has been in place for almost 50 years. The 
passage of Bill 112 is consistent with previous announcements and actions by 
the province about whether to maintain this system to effectively deliver services. 
 
Ontario's regional government model has been in place for almost 50 years. In January 
2019, the Ontario government announced it would proceed with a review of regional 
government to make recommendations to the government on opportunities to improve 
regional governance and service delivery. The review examined Ontario's eight regional 
municipalities (Halton, York, Durham, Waterloo, Niagara, Peel, Muskoka District and 
Oxford County), the County of Simcoe and their lower-tier municipalities. Consultations 
were held with municipalities, stakeholder associations and the public. During a May 7, 
2019 Committee of the Whole meeting, Vaughan Council voted to maintain the existing 
governance framework with York Region. 
 
The more recent approach by the province reflects a renewed sense of urgency. The 
rapid introduction and passage of Bill 112 makes it clear that the province is prepared to 
take concrete, unprecedented action to streamline approvals, reduce duplication and 
confront the housing affordability crisis. 

 

Previous Reports/Authority: 
 
Provincial Government Review – Maintaining the City of Vaughan’s Existing 
Governance Framework: May 7, 2019. 
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Analysis and Options: 
 
There requires a further in-depth analysis of governance, budget and service 
delivery to understand the impacts of Vaughan becoming a single-tier 
municipality, should similar legislation to Bill 112 be proposed for York Region. 
 
Bill 112 has no direct impact on the City of Vaughan and York Region. However, the 
legislation could help inform the work undertaken by the facilitators who will be tasked 
with undertaking their own review of the existing York Region governance structure. 
 
On the average City of Vaughan residential property tax bill, 50 per cent of funds 
collected from Vaughan residents and businesses go to York Region to pay for regional 
services, including: 
 

 York Regional Police 

 Maintenance of major roadways, sewers and bridges 

 Traffic planning and regional roads 

 Regional waste disposal 

 Public health services 

 Social assistance 

 Social housing  

 Transit services (YRT, VIVA buses) 

 

There is an overlap in shared service delivery between the City and the Region, such as 

economic development. 

 

Furthermore, the largest portion of York Region tax revenue raised by York’s lower-tier 

municipalities comes from the City of Vaughan: 30.87 per cent in 2022 and 30.86 in 

2023.  
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Table 1. 2023 Regional Tax Revenue to be Raised by Local Municipalities 

 

 
 

Furthermore, Vaughan makes up almost 47 per cent of York Region’s $568 million of 

development charge collections for 2022 (note this 2022 figure may not represent future 

years’ collections). 

 

Financial Impact: 
 
There are no financial impacts to the municipality as it pertains to this specific report. 

 

Broader Regional Impacts/Considerations: 

As noted, the Ontario government is proceeding with regional facilitators to assess other 
two-tier arrangements, including York Region. Although further information has yet to be 
made public, the actions, findings and proposals by the facilitators could have 
considerable regional impact, especially if it recommended that municipalities like 
Vaughan operate as single-tier municipalities, like the mandate of Bill 112 for Brampton, 
Caledon and Mississauga. 

 

Conclusion: 

What makes the Ontario government's approach to regional government different 

in 2023 compared to 2019 is that the province is dissolving an upper-tier 

government, in addition to its ongoing legislative agenda to address housing 

supply challenges as part of the rationale for its actions. 
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Whether regional governments remain necessary to ensure the effective delivery of 

public services remains a top-of-mind issue for the Ontario government. However, what 

is different about the province's approach now, compared to its efforts on this matter in 

2019, is a clear demonstration that they are prepared to make substantial changes to 

streamline decision-making, reduce duplication and confront the housing affordability 

challenge. The urgent passage of Bill 112 is a watershed moment for municipal 

governance, and it would be prudent for Vaughan to reevaluate and identify the 

appropriate governance models to advance its future city-building priorities. 

 

City staff will continue to engage their provincial counterparts on the issue of regional 

government and housing supply, monitor for government announcements that pertain to 

York Region facilitators, and report back to Vaughan Council with further information. 

 

Attachments: 

N/A 

 

Prepared by: 

Michael Genova, Chief, Communications and Economic Development, ext. 8027. 

 

 

Approved by: 
 

 
Nick Spensieri, City Manager 
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MEMBER’S RESOLUTION 
 

Special Committee of the Whole

  

DATE: Tuesday, June 20, 2023 
 

TITLE: PLANNING FOR VAUGHAN’S PROMISING FUTURE: 

DELIVERING SERVICE EXCELLENCE AND PROTECTING 

TAXPAYERS 
 

FROM: 
Mayor Steven Del Duca 

 

 

 

Whereas, on May 25, 2023, the Ontario government announced it will name facilitators 
to assess the future of the Regions of York, Durham, Halton, Niagara, Simcoe and 
Waterloo to determine the effectiveness of the existing two-tier governance structure; 
and 
 
Whereas, Ontario’s regional government model has been in place for almost 50 years 
and the aforementioned regions are each comprised of small towns and big cities that 
feature a wide variety of demographic characteristics; and 
 
Whereas, Vaughan has collaborated closely with all other lower-tier municipalities in 
York Region and recognizes the historic importance of what has been achieved as a 
result of this collaborative approach; and 
 
Whereas, the Ontario government passed Bill 112 (the Hazel McCallion Act) on June 8 
which will dissolve the Region of Peel and make the municipalities of Mississauga, 
Brampton and Caledon single-tier; and 
 
Whereas, between 2011 and 2021, Vaughan experienced a population increase of 
almost 30 per cent, and is forecasted to grow by 66 per cent by 2051 for a minimum 
total population of 570,000; and 
 
Whereas, in March 2023, Vaughan Council approved a commitment to the Ontario 
government’s Housing Pledge which included a provincially mandated housing target 
for Vaughan of 42,000 housing units by 2031; and 
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Whereas, of all nine lower-tier municipalities in York Region, Vaughan contributes the 
highest share of property tax revenue (30.87 per cent in 2022) and development charge 
collection (47 per cent in 2022) to York Region; and 
 
Whereas, Vaughan continues to demonstrate its ability to maintain low property taxes 
while delivering exceptional public services, as indicated in the 2022 Citizen Satisfaction 
Survey that showed 88 per cent of respondents are satisfied with City services; and 
 
Whereas, Vaughan is enhancing services and leveraging innovative solutions to 
expedite permit approvals to help confront the housing affordability crisis, and is always 
seeking creative ways in which to eliminate unnecessary duplication in service delivery 
without sacrificing quality outcomes for its residents; and 
 
Whereas, the provincial government has made it clear with the passage of Bill 112 and 
the announcement of the impending appointment of regional facilitators that it is 
determined to make the structural changes necessary to streamline decision-making, 
expedite approvals, eliminate unnecessary duplication and modernize regional 
municipal governance; and 
 
Whereas, Vaughan recognizes that there are critically-important shared services that 
should continue to be delivered through pooled resources and collaborative decision-
making across York Region (e.g. police and paramedic services, public transit etc); and 
 
Whereas, Vaughan is currently undertaking significant and transformational city-building 
planning and infrastructure initiatives that will shape the community for decades to come 
and, therefore, requires a governance model that reflects how it has evolved into a 
large, rapidly-growing, prosperous and sophisticated city with a bright future. 
  

It is therefore recommended: 

 

1. THAT the City of Vaughan confirms that the status quo governance model in 

York Region should be changed and modernized so as to reflect the current and 

future needs of our residents; and 

2. THAT the City of Vaughan explores a new governance model as part of the 

provincial government's facilitation process that could enable it, and all other 

York Region municipalities, to become single tier while enabling certain identified 

shared services across the region to be funded and administered in common with 

all other lower tier York Region municipalities; and 

3. THAT City of Vaughan staff be directed to undertake the analysis required to 

support exploring a new governance model; and 

4. THAT City of Vaughan staff be authorized to retain consultant support to assist 

with the analysis; and 

5. THAT City staff report back to Vaughan Council by the end of September 2023 

with the report findings; and 
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6. THAT a copy of this resolution be forwarded to York Region Chair Wayne 

Emmerson, the Mayors of the nine lower-tier municipalities, the Premier of 

Ontario and the Minister of Municipal Affairs and Housing. 

 

Financial and Staff Resource Impact 

 

In compliance with the City's procurement policies, City staff will leverage existing, 

approved operational budgets to fund and procure the undertaking of a third-party study 

similar in principle to what other jurisdictions have done. City staff will collaborate with 

external consultants to ensure the accurate and timely delivery of the report findings. 

  

 

Attachment 

1. Region of Peel Financial Impact Analysis of Service Delivery Models: June 25, 2019. 
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